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Where Are They Now?
Most everyone knows where 
Dennis Harrington is these days, 
orchestrating hundreds of things 
as Deputy Division Director and 
Chief of Administrative, Local & 
Community Support at the NC 
Division of Public Health.
 Dennis has been in public 
health now for 32 years having 



served at the local level 19 years in local health departments and 
now 13 years with DPH.  
 But, did you know that Harrington won the NCPHA’s 
prestigious Rankin Award in 1996 as health director of Davie 
County, having served there starting in 1989. Harrington began 
his career in public health as a WIC Nutritionist in the Scotland 
County Health Department in 1979. He was in one of the !rst 
cohorts awarded a BSPH degree in Nutrition. Prior to that time, 
nutrition degrees had only been received at the Master’s level. "is 
entry level degree served him well by allowing him to positively 
impact many women, infants and children in this segment of 
his career. While working full-time as a nutritionist, he earned a 
Master of Health Policy and Administration degree from UNC 
in 1984. "e opportunity he was given by Lucile Bridgeman, 
long time health director in Scotland County, to work in overall 
administration encouraged this career change.
 Lynda McMillan, administrative assistant to the current 
health director in Scotland County, who started at the Scotland 
County HD on the same day as Dennis, remarked “He was 
extremely active in our health department and community and 
will be remembered keenly in  the community for his support 
of the !ght to keep a hazardous waste facility out of our county 
while he was our health director!” 
 Says Harrington, “Public health is not just a job, it is a 
mission of service.  People who spend their careers in public 
health service embrace the importance and impact that quality 
public health services make for the citizens served. I cannot think 
of anything else that I would want to do beside public health. 
We have tremendously dedicated employees at all level of public 
health delivery in North Carolina, and I am proud that I have 
had the opportunity to serve with so many of them across the 
state.”
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By George!
By NCPHA President George O’Daniel



I am pleased to announce a new e#ort that should be 
of great bene!t to our Association membership. "e 
North Carolina Public Health Practice-Based Re-
search Network (NC PBRN), currently housed at the 
NC Institute for Public Health, is designed to stimu-
late and support new research based on the work of lo-
cal public health agencies. "is network allows health 
departments and their research partners to study the 
implementation and impact of practice innovations 
and best practices to improve public health systems 
and services. "e leadership of NCPHA and the NC 
Institute for Public Health have been exploring ways 
to better connect this to NCPHA through creation 
of an academic liaison workgroup within NCPHA to 
work with the NC PBRN to research questions of in-
terest to public health practitioners. 
 "e network is administered through the NC 
Institute for Public Health and includes collabora-
tion with the NC Division of Public Health, the NC 
Association of Local Health Directors, and research 
partners at the UNC Center for Health Promotion 
and Disease Prevention. It is funded by the Robert 
Wood Johnson Foundation. Current research activi-
ties under the network include a study of the e#ects 
of recent policy changes to the Maternity Care Coor-
dination and Child Service Coordination programs. 
Previous studies included a community-based rapid 
needs assessment of seasonal and novel in$uenza vac-
cine readiness.
   In support of this initiative, in my capacity as 
President, I am creating an ad hoc committee, which 
will be called “Academic Practice-Based Research 
Network Workgroup.” "is workgroup, which will be 
chaired by Dorothy Cilenti, will consist of academic 
researchers and practitioners interested in advancing 
the practice of public health through better transla-
tion of research !ndings to practice. "ere will be 
a conference call in March to jumpstart the work-
group and establish a timeline of events. "e goal 
will be for this workgroup 
to become a formal sec-
tion at the September full 
association conference. If 
you are interested in be-
coming a member of the 
workgroup, please contact 
Jennifer Park, NCPHA 
Public Health Adminis-
trator, (919) 828-6205,  
jpark@ncapha.org.



Contact Us
Lynette Tolson, Executive Director, E-mail: ltolson@ncapha.org 
Jennifer Park, Administrator, E-mail: jpark@ncapha.org 
3000 Industrial Drive,  
Suite 140
Raleigh, NC 27609
Phone: 919-828-6201  
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President Phillip Tarte thanks all of those who attended this year’s NCPHA Annual Conference in New Bern, NC 





President’s Column





This is Public Health – what a wonderful theme and conference that showcased what you do for the great citizens of our state. 


While all of our presenters weren’t directly embedded within public health clinics or conducting disease investigations, their research shows that public health has a place in all aspects of our lives. From disease prevention to economic development, you touch people’s lives in many ways. 


I know that 2012 was a challenging year, impacting North Carolina public health far greater than previously known. But as new challenges come, I encourage you to embrace them as opportunities rather than title them obstacles in order to carry on the valuable work you do.


The year 2013 brings with it new opportunities, and much work is yet to be done.  As we move toward our conference in Asheville, remember that you do make a difference in the health of our great state. I look forward, as NCPHA President, to carrying your message forward.


Remember, “The difficulties of life are intended to make us better, not bitter.”  ~Author Unknown











Mark Your Calendars!





NOVEMBER 2012





NOVEMBER 2012





Remember to 


Get Your Flu 


Shot This Year





January 9, 2013


NCPHA Governing Council Meeting


Winston-Salem, NC


10:00 am – 2:00 pm





January 24-25, 2013


NC State Health Directors Conference


Raleigh, NC





January 31, 2013


UNC Health Affairs Job and Internship Expo


Chapel Hill, NC 


12:00 pm – 4:00 pm 





If you would like to submit dates for the NCPHA calendar, please send them to Kim Dittmann at � HYPERLINK "mailto:kdittmann@ncapha.org" �kdittmann@ncapha.org�. The calendar link is: � HYPERLINK "https://www.ncpha.com/NCPHA/Conference_and_Events/Calendar/Core/Events/EventsCalendar.aspx?hkey=aca590d4-44c0-46de-a7b8-02d64694e97b" �https://www.ncpha.com/NCPHA/Conference_and_Events/Calendar/Core/Events/EventsCalendar.aspx?hkey=aca590d4-44c0-46de-a7b8-02d64694e97b�

















Vice President Lisa Harrison announces the creation of a new NCPHA Academic/Practice-Based Research Section, which aims to bridge research and practice in public health in NC








Announcing: The New NCPHA Academic/Practice-Based Research Section








North Carolina has a strong and well-connected system of public health. To add to our strength in public health practice is our North Carolina network of public and private colleges and universities. North Carolina is also fortunate to have a state-supported university system that includes 16 different schools, which share a desire to help address the multiple challenges our state faces.





Many of you may have seen a good deal written recently about William Friday after his passing in October, 2012, at age 92. North Carolina lost an incredible leader and icon who believed in working on the things that are important to the people of our state. For decades, Friday was president of this UNC system of schools.  You may also have seen him on PBS for the 40 years he served as host of “North Carolina People.” In a 2009 University Gazette publication, Dr. Bill Roper, Dean of the UNC School of Medicine and Chief Executive Officer of the UNC Health Care System, shared a conversation he had with President Friday at one time. That article, found online at � HYPERLINK "http://gazette.unc.edu/archives/09oct14/public-service.html" �http://gazette.unc.edu/archives/09oct14/public-service.html� is quoted here:





“…Friday was serving as head of the Kenan Charitable Trust. And people like Roper often came to him for guidance and support. When Roper asked Friday what he should do to advance public education, Friday said, “Above all, you need to find ways to involve yourself and the school with the people of North Carolina and their health challenges.”  





Like so many others across our state, President Friday believed that the University, including the whole system of schools, had a moral responsibility to the larger community. Friday often quoted Edward Kidder-Graham, who was attributed with saying originally that, “The boundaries of this campus are coterminous with the boundaries of the state,” meaning, that the problems of the people are the very same problems we all have a duty to work on. (Author insert: Amen!) No matter where you are located, from Manteo to Murphy, you should have a UNC system, state-supported school someplace close by. 





What does that mean for us in public health? It means we have friends all over the place who have the ability to work together to improve the health of the public through different areas of research. (Author insert: Hallelujah!)





The word “research,” however, can hold many connotations and not all of them are positive or easy to translate into practice. From the medical evidence-based practice world, the well-known timespan that is oft quoted from Dr. Lawrence Green and his body of work is that it takes “17 years to translate 14% of research into practice.” There are many people across the U.S. who agree that it will take all of us working to address this time gap to speed that up! That’s where there are Practice-Based research champions and researchers with a community focus and understanding who are willing to work hard to bridge the gaps and potential disconnects. 





We are proud to announce that the NC Public Health Association has a new section entitled, the NCPHA Academic/Practice-Based Research Section. The group officially became a Section within NCPHA by vote of the NCPHA membership 9/21/12.  








New NCPHA Academic/Practice-Based Research Section, Continued








Individuals in this section are all committed to bridging practice and research. And as much as researchers often check in and seek partnerships with practitioners in public health, and as much as practitioners often try hard to keep up with the latest research and push for new and emerging topics to get attention, which is part of the advocacy, leadership, and community health role, it is evident that we are set up and incentivized to do such different kinds of work.  That is okay. Practitioners want a voice and want to have a legitimate line of communication to and through research, but the time and incentives to lead the research doesn’t live with those of us in local health departments.  We will depend on our friends in the research world to lead the charge that they are incentivized to do on our behalf and through key partnerships and new collaborations (Author insert: And we’re all really good at partnerships and collaborations!).  


 	


Officers of the new section include:  Dr. Nancy Winterbauer (ECU) as the Research Co-Chair, Dr. Rosie Summers (retired Health Director) as the Practice Co-Chair, and Ms. Eleanor Howell (State Center for Health Statistics) as the Secretary/Treasurer. Please check out the NC PBRN website � HYPERLINK "http://www.ncpbrn.org" �www.ncpbrn.org� for some history and new information alike. Dr. Dorothy Cilenti, Dr. Rosie Summers, and Ms. Gibbie Harris were the original three local health directors who helped establish the NC Practice Based Research Network as an incubator project along with the other Central Incubator health directors in 2009.





One new area of research that helped establish the NC Practice-Based Research Network (PBRN) is a new national push for more Public Health Systems and Services Research (PHSSR). The Robert Wood Johnson Foundation (RWJF) is a primary supporter of this new focus area. One key article that lays out the agenda for that focus area is titled, “An Agenda Where Research and Practice Matter to Each Other and to Our Nation’s Health” by Michelle A. Larkin, JD, MS, RN, and James S. Marks, MD, MPH. Those authors lay out an agenda that includes:





Support targeted investments that marry research and practice


Align public health research investments


Engage leaders across sectors


Translate research findings





The last few sentences of that article read, “This research agenda provides a roadmap to help make our public health system more effective, more effıcient, and accountable. We applaud the researchers and practitioners who dedicated countless hours to developing this research agenda and all of the supplement authors for their contributions. Now we need to act on it as if research and practice mattered to each other . . . as much as they do to the health of the nation.” (� HYPERLINK "http://www.rwjf.org/content/dam/farm/articles/journal_articles/2012/rwjf72644" �http://www.rwjf.org/content/dam/farm/articles/journal_articles/2012/rwjf72644�)    





In North Carolina, research and practice do matter to each other. The citizens of our state should benefit from our collaborations and partnerships; and I for one, look forward to this exciting new section at NCPHA. Come join us!











Epidemiology Section Update: 


Fungal Meningitis Outbreak Response











A message from Zack Moore, Epidemiology Section








	Since late September, epidemiologists in the Communicable Disease 


Branch of the Epidemiology Section have been working closely with the CDC, 


other state and local health departments, and providers to investigate and respond to the largest outbreak of fungal meningitis ever reported. This outbreak was first detected when a cluster of meningitis cases was identified among patients who had received epidural steroid injections at a single pain management clinic in Nashville, TN. This cluster was especially unusual in that none of the typical causes of meningitis could be diagnosed by laboratory testing, and several patients were suffering from strokes. 


On September 27th, the Communicable Disease Branch was notified of a North Carolina resident who had developed meningitis and a stroke after receiving an epidural steroid injection with the same product used in the Tennessee clinic. This was the first case identified outside of the Tennessee clinic, and provided the first clear indication that the Tennessee cluster was only part of a much larger problem. 


A rapid and intensive investigation involving local, state and federal agencies quickly determined that all of these infections were linked to fungal contamination of three lots of preservative-free methylprednisolone acetate prepared by the New England Compounding Center in Massachusetts. It is estimated that approximately 14,000 patients received injections from these contaminated lots, including 300 patients in North Carolina.


This outbreak has required a sustained and multifaceted response from public health at all levels. In North Carolina, local health department staff went door-to-door to find exposed patients who could not be reached by phone. The Communicable Disease Branch continues to work with providers to follow up with each and every patient exposed in North Carolina and to provide critical information to the CDC about cases in our state. State and local public health also continue to provide needed information to the public and to communicate complex and rapid-evolving guidance to physicians. 


As of November 16th, 480 cases and 33 deaths had been reported nationwide among patients who received the contaminated steroids, and these numbers continue to grow. Without the rapid response from state, local and federal public health, the morbidity and mortality caused by this outbreak would undoubtedly be higher. This tragic situation has already led to increased scrutiny of infection prevention measures in compounding pharmacies. It also serves as a reminder of the need for a strong public health infrastructure that is ready and able to respond to the unexpected.
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